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May 8, 2021
The Honorable President 
Members of the City Council
c/o Natawna Austin, Executive Secretary
409 City Hall
Baltimore, MD 21202

RE: City Council Bill 21-0059 – Study and Report – Succession Planning

Dear President and Members:

 You have requested the advice of the Law Department regarding City Council Bill 21-0059.  City Council Bill 21-0059 requires that the Department of Human Resources, in consultation with certain other agencies, submit a report to the Mayor and City Council examining the short and long-term sustainability of the City’s internal workforce, to ensure that we are able to provide and maintain appropriate service delivery standards for our constituents. 

The bill requires the Department of Human Resources to provide a report to the Mayor and City Council within 120 days of this bill’s enactment that forecasts the workforce needs of Baltimore City government over the next 5 years. The content of the report is set forth in the bill and includes 1) a statistical analysis of the number of employees in each City agency and the number who are City residents (2) an assessment by agency of the number of employees eligible to retire and a 5 year projection of potential turnover (3) an analysis of  current recruitment programs and initiatives to  hire local residents to fill vacancies (4) a survey of the Public schools’  efforts  to link students to city employment  and a description of current direct hire programs  and suggestions on programs that could be created to  attract eligible students (5) for larger agencies, a projection of the number of supervisory or management  positions that will be eligible for retirement in the next 3 years and the succession plans in place to ensure staff are prepared to take on these roles (6) strategies to hire and retain local residents as City employees and promote current employees to supervisory or management positions.

“Municipal corporations ordinarily are vested with legislative and executive powers, the latter being sometimes referred to as administrative or ministerial powers or duties. Legislative power, as distinguished from executive power, is the authority to make laws, but not to enforce them, or appoint the agents charged with the duty of such enforcement. If it can be shown that the particular act could not have been done without a law or ordinance, such act is considered as legislative. 
The crucial test for determining what is legislative and what is administrative has been said to be whether the ordinance is one making a new law, or one executing a law already in existence. In 



other words, if the legislative function is principally law creation, the executive function is chiefly law enforcement.” McQuillin. Mun. Corp., Sec.10:6.

“In accordance with the constitutional provisions separating the departments of government, the legislature cannot interfere with, or exercise any power properly belonging to, the Executive Department.” Md Law-Encyl. Constitutional Law, Sec. 49. The law holds that “[u]nless additional powers are conferred by statute or by the state constitution, a municipal corporation created by charter derives all its powers from the charter.”  2A McQuillin Mun. Corp. § 9:3. “In the event of an inconsistency between the provisions in the Charter and any contrary [ordinance], the provision in the Charter would control….” Swarthmore Co. v. Kaestner, 266 258 Md. 517, 526–27 (Md. 1970). The Baltimore City Charter itself recognizes the supremacy of the City Charter over all municipal ordinances. Article III, § 11 provides, “The Mayor and City Council of Baltimore shall have power to pass all ordinances, not inconsistent with the Charter….”  

City Charter Art. VII, Sec. 1, entitled “Executive Departments” states that “except as committed to the Board of Estimates, the executive power of the City is vested in the Mayor, the departments, commissions and boards provided for in this article ….” The Department of Human Resources (DHR) is an executive department under Art. VII. See City Charter Art. VII, Sec. 96.. The Charter vests DHR with comprehensive authority to act with respect to the entire administration of employment matters for the City.   DHR is necessarily empowered by these Charter provisions to establish measures to ensure that the workforce is balanced and will be able to carry on its work as employees retire or leave for any reason.

City Council Bill 21-0059, as written, skirts just over the edge of impinging on DHR’s executive authority by attempting to direct DHR how to exercise those executive powers. The bill tells DHR to prepare a report in a certain number of days that must contain certain information and draw certain conclusions from that information.  This impinges on the Director’s ability to supervise and direct the work of the Department. Art. VII, Sec. 98(a)(1). In addition, it diverts resources needed to provide for the work of the department.  

 With some minor amendments, the bill could be modified so that it does not impinge on the Director of DHR’s ability to direct the work of the Department. On page 1, line 9 after “Ordinance,”, insert “or at such time as the Director of DHR determines it is feasible to produce the Report required by this Section.” n page 2, after line 6 insert “(7) any other information or analysis that the Director determines is relevant to a report on succession planning.” 
















Subject to the adoption of the proposed amendments noted above, the Law Department could approve the bill for form and legal sufficiency.




                                                                             Sincerely yours,
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	            Elena R. DiPietro
						    Chief Solicitor
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